
 

 

In his book, A Hidden Wholeness: 
Journeying Toward an Undivided Life, 
Quaker and educator Parker Palmer 
writes about a time when he was living 
for several years in an intentional Quaker 
community outside of Philadelphia, 
struggling to find hope and meaning in 
his life. 

Parker ultimately discovered that he 
was much more resilient than he realized 
and that there was something that was 
able to keep him together when he felt 
his world was falling apart. He wrote: 

In [my] deadly darkness, the faculties I 
had always depended on collapsed. My 
intellect was useless; my emotions were 
dead; my will was impotent; my ego 
was shattered. But from time to time, 
deep in the thickets of my inner 
wilderness, I could sense the presence 
of something that knew how to stay 
alive even when the rest of me wanted 
to die. That something was my tough 
and tenacious soul. 

As Unitarian Universalists, I’ve noticed 
that we don’t talk much about soul, 
possibly because we don’t necessarily 
agree on what a soul is or whether it even 
exists. If I think about Parker Palmer’s 
definition – that it was essentially the 
source of his inner strength and hope – 
then it seems to me that if soul has any 
meaning, it can be found in my persistent 
efforts to seek and create well-being in 
the life I live.   

Like many UUs I’ve met over the 
years, I came to our liberal and inclusive 

faith after a 
period of 
searching and – 
in my case – a 
period of pain. I 
was 30, newly 
divorced, and 
questioning 
many things in 
my life. I felt as 
if I was broken 
on the inside, and I wasn’t sure where to 
go for the answers. 

A kind and Yoda-like therapist I was 
seeing at the time, after hearing me talk 
for several weeks about my search, 
offered what turned out to be two wise 
observations. “It sounds like you may be 
a lesbian,” she said. “And, you sound a lot 
like a Unitarian Universalist. Have you 
considered these possibilities?” 

Well, nooo, I hadn’t. But I was willing 
to keep an open mind about both . . . and 
I was willing to stay on my journey of 
seeking and creating well-being. And, the 
rest, as they say, is history. My spouse 
Gail and I celebrated 24 years together 
last month. And, I’ve been privileged to 
participate for almost 30 years now in the 
UU faith that I believe helped give me 
new life. 

Ultimately, my period of brokenness 
turned out to be the start of 
reconnecting to my soul – that is, to the 
place of strength and hope within that I 
believe restored me from a sense of 
brokenness to a sense of wholeness. 

Rev. Terry Davis, 

Sabbatical Minister 

FINDING SOUL, 
EXPERIENCING WHOLENESS  

Eliot Unitarian Chapel 
100 South Taylor Ave. 
Kirkwood, MO 63122 

314-821-0911 
frontoffice@eliotchapel.org 
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Bound by  
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growing in spirit,  

and inspiring  

compassionate  

action. 
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Sharing Our Bounty 

In April, we will share our offering with The 

Open Space Council.  As stewards of 

nature, the organization has worked since 

1965 to maintain the integrity of land and 

waterways for practical purposes, 

recreation and their natural beauty, to be 

enjoyed now and for generations to come. 

Through environmental and community-

building events such as Operation Clean 

Stream and Operation Wild Lands, The 

Open Space Council seeks to raise 

awareness about the importance of land 

and water conservation and the value of 

clean water.   

Throughout its history, the organization 

has played an integral role in: 

 Restoring and supporting a clean and 

healthy Meramec River. 

 Helping establish Castlewood State 

Park, Forest 44 Conservation Area, and 

Bee Tree Park in St. Louis County. 

 Restoring more than three thousand 

acres of land and almost 500 miles         

of river. 

 Permanently conserving an urban 

organic farm, which EarthDance Farms 

now owns & operates. 

 Helping to thwart efforts to dam the 

Meramec River. 

 

In February, Eliot 

Chapel collected 

$2,039.38 for 

Metropolitan 

Congregations 

United 

 

 

Our Easter service 

offerings will once 

again go to Eliot’s 

Minister’s 

Discretionary Fund. 

 

Finding Soul, Experiencing Wholeness, continued from page 1  

Wholeness is the theme for April, and it seems right on time with the beauty of spring 
emerging from the dark and muddy earth and the arrival of Easter and its message of 
new life. Wholeness, for me, is that feeling of experiencing light in the midst of 
darkness and hope during a time of uncertainty. In fact, Palmer writes, “Wholeness 
does not mean perfection; it means embracing brokenness as an integral part of life.” 
In other words, wholeness is the sense that I can live life on life’s terms and know that I 
have all I need inside – strength and persistence . . . or soul – for the journey. 

May it be so . . . for you and for me. 

Rev. Terry Davis 

Don’t Miss the Fun! Sunday, April 7 at 10:00 am 

Celebration Sunday! 
Join us for our final canvass service 

Rev. Jason Shelton, award-winning composer,  
arranger, conductor, and song and worship leader, 

will lead the service. We’ll enjoy his music 
during the service, accompanied by 

our own Eliot choirs and band!  
 

This single, all-congregation service will be held at 

Clayton High School Auditorium, 1 Mark Twain Circle, 

Clayton, MO, 63105. Join us afterward in the High School Commons for coffee, 

cookies, and conversation. 

Turn in your pledge card that Sunday OR mail it anytime! 

http://openspacestl.org/
http://openspacestl.org/
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Congratulations & Thank You 

to Heidi Walsh  

Congratulations and THANK YOU to Eliot leader Heidi Walsh, 

who will participate in facilitator training for the children’s 

Our Whole Lives (OWL) sexuality education program this June 

in Manhattan, KS. Heidi will join the team for the Kindergar-

ten & 1st grade and 4th-5th grade OWL programs.    

Heidi and her husband, Dan, are volunteer leaders in Religious 

Education (RE) and active members in the Eliot community. 

We are excited for Heidi to join the Our Whole Lives leadership team and to continue offering comprehensive sexuality 

education to Eliot children and youth in upcoming years. 
 

Youth Sunday is RESCHEDULED for May 5, 2019 

Mark your calendars to “journey” with Eliot’s Senior 

High Youth Group on Sunday, May 5 at 9:30 & 11:00. 

Eliot youth are excited to share music, stories, poetry, 

and personal reflections with their UU community for 

Youth Sunday 2019. This year’s theme is “Journey: 

Finding Our Way.” The 11:00 worship service will also 

include the annual Bridging Ceremony, which honors 

Eliot’s high school seniors and their contributions to 

our community over the year. 

 

 

Chalice Lighting Reminder 

Kids, remember YOU can sign up to light the chalice during Sunday worship  

services. The sign-up sheet is on the Religious Education bulletin board, located 

across from the elevator. Children in grades 1-5 are particularly encouraged to  

participate in this UU tradition. 

 

Eliot Chapel Religious Education 

Midwest Unitarian Universalist 
Summer Assembly 
Did you know there’s an annual intergenerational Unitarian Universalist 
retreat where you can partake of fun, fellowship, and personal growth, 
all within driving distance? From June 30 to July 6, join with other 
Midwest UUs and enjoy YMCA of the Ozarks, Trout Lodge, 75 miles 
southwest of St. Louis, outside of Potosi. Get all the details at 
muusa.org.  

https://www.muusa.org/
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Connect and Reflect at Bergfried 

Day Trip 
Saturday, April 20 
Celebrate Earth Day weekend with a day trip to 
Bergfried! An optional guided hike or two will 
be offered, but feel free to come out and do 
your own thing or do nothing! Bring sturdy 
shoes and provisions for the day. Meet at the 
Eliot Chapel parking lot at 9:00 am to caravan or carpool (or come out separately if 
you prefer). Email bergfriedinfo@eliotchapel.org at least 48 hours before to let us 
know you are coming.   
 

The Men’s Advance  
May 3 -5  
The Men’s Advance brings together Eliot members and friends of the male persua-
sion. At this event we welcome all humans who identify at the male end of the gender 
spectrum. Newcomers are especially encouraged to come out to enjoy hiking, camp-
ing, camaraderie, a Saturday night feast, and lots of super-secret men's stuff (which 
looks suspiciously like doing nothing). Just $10 buys your ticket to the feast (kids 12 
and under $5). All other meals are on your own. Most choose to camp in tents or trail-
ers; spaces in the cottage (with running water and electricity) are available by reserva-
tion with priority given to those with medical needs or physical limitations. Eight beds 
are also available in the new rustic bunkhouses. To sign up for the weekend, to re-
serve a cottage or bunkhouse space, or for any information contact mensad-
vance@eliotchapel.org. A sign-up sheet is also posted on the bulletin board. 
 

The Bergfried Cottage 
If you love nature but camping is not your thing, consider renting the Bergfried house, 
with all the comforts of home, for the modest fee of $35 per night. For details on 
amenities and to reserve the house, contact bergfriedreservations@eliotchapel.org. 
 
—Shawn Cummings and Jim Hershey for The Bergfried Stewardship Team 

Want to know more 
about Bergfried? Find 
us most Sundays at 
the Bergfried table in 
Adams Hall or join us 
on Facebook at  
facebook.com/
groups/
BergfriedForever 

General Assembly 2019 

June 19-23, Spokane, WA 

The Power of We 
This year’s UUA General Assembly will be in Spokane, WA, June 19-23 with the 

theme, "The Power of We." In a time of great challenge and heartbreak in our 

world, what does our faith demand from us? At this year’s General Assembly we 

will explore the power, possibility, purpose, struggle, and joy of finding the path 

forward together as Unitarian Universalists. Attendees will leave inspired, with the tools needed to carry on the work 

into their own congregations and communities. Housing fills up quickly for GA and registration rates go up May 1 so 

sign up now! 

mailto:bergfriedinfo@eliotchapel.org
mailto:mensadvance@eliotchapel.org
mailto:mensadvance@eliotchapel.org
mailto:bergfriedreservations@eliotchapel.org
https://www.facebook.com/groups/BERGFRIEDFOREVER/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/BERGFRIEDFOREVER/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/BERGFRIEDFOREVER/
https://www.uua.org/ga
https://www.uua.org/ga


 

 

Music Notes 
Spring Flowers Are Bursting Forth. . .  
And So Is Our Music! 

 On Friday, April 5 at the Marriott St. Louis Airport Hotel at 7:00 pm, the opening ceremony of the 
MidAmerica Regional Assembly will not only feature Susan Frederick-Gray but possibly a little 
musical surprise from Eliot Chapel! 

 On Saturday, April 20 at 3:00pm, our own Mel Priese has chosen to play her senior cello recital in 
Eliot Chapel’s Sanctuary. What a wonderful opportunity to show support for one of our Young 
Adults! Mel has a delightful program planned! 

 On Saturday, April 27 at 5:30pm in Adams Hall, our annual Seder Dinner will feature 
Dr. Flo Reaves on violin and Bob Chamberlin on piano. Music will include traditional 
Yiddish songs and tunes. Bring the family for the potluck dinner, sing-a-long, 
ceremony, and fun!  

 

Summer’s coming…  
Plans are in the works for summer services so if you have any musical talent to share with the congregation, now’s the 
time to pipe up! New singers are always welcome in a choir! We especially need tenors and basses in the Eliot Choir and 
Chamber Singers. Sopranos and Altos are needed for the Women’s Chorale. There will be a couple of group singing 
activities this summer! 

To participate (or NOMINATE someone to participate!) contact our Music Director, Jan Chamberlin at 
music@eliotchapel.org or sign up in the hallway. 
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music@eliotchapel.org 

Jan Chamberlin,  
Music Director 

Sunday, April 7 
Canvass Celebration  
Rev. Jason Shelton, combined Eliot Choir &  
Womenôs Chorale, and The Band 
10:00 am at the Clayton High School Auditorium  

 

Sunday, April 14  
Earth Day  
ñNo Strings Attachedò and Womenôs Chorale  

 

Saturday, April 21 
Easter  
Eliot Choir and Childrenôs Chalice Choir  
 

Sunday, April 28  
Nancy Collis' "Young at Harp" trio &  
Chamber Singers  

COMING UP   
Featured Musicians in Worship 

mailto:music@eliotchapel.org
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Seder Dinner 
Saturday, April 27 in Adams Hall | Doors open at 5:30 pm, Dinner at 6:00 pm sharp 

Eliot Chapel's Seder Dinner commemorates the story of the Exodus and the liberation of the Jewish people from 

slavery under the oppression of the Egyptians. We will be guided through the dinner using the Haggadah, centuries 

old in tradition and used over millennia by Jewish families around the world. 

Bring the family and join us as we eat matzos, sing songs, and celebrate freedom throughout the world and 

throughout the ages. 

Please sign up on the bulletin board or email sederdinner@eliotchapel.org no later than April 23 if you plan to at-

tend. Matzo and wine/juice provided. Suggested donation $5 per person, children under 12 free. Please note, we 

adhere to strict dietary requirements: NO pork or pork products, shellfish, or leavening in bread or dessert. 

Music is provided by Dr. Flo Reaves on violin and Bob Chamberlin on piano. Seder service led by Gail Rock. 

 

Meet the Religious Education (RE) Staff Team  

Nursery care every Sunday for Eliotȭs youngest UUs. Sharing  

stories with Eliot children in worship services. Teaching  

Religious Education classes. Providing childcare for church events. 

Welcoming newcomers to Eliot. Providing caring, loving support  

for children on Sunday morning and other congregational events.  

A friendly and caring presence in the Eliot office each Sunday. 

Assisting with chalice lighting. And so much more! 

These are just some of the roles which Noel Burke, Heather Flick, 
Tim Bubb, LaTosha Crayton, and Tyler Lee share with Eliot’s 
children, youth, and families. Their presence, experience (nearly 25 
combined years of service to Eliot), and ministry efforts are too 

immeasurable to quantify. They are instrumental in creating a meaningful and enriching UU experience for the 
nearly 200 registered children and youth who look to Eliot for their spiritual community.   

Look for Noel, Heather, Tim, LaTosha, and Tyler at Eliot nearly every Sunday of the year doing whatever it takes 
to create a meaningful Eliot experience for everyone. 

The RE Staff Team: Tyler Lee, Noel Burke, Tim Bubb, 

LaTosha Crayton, and Heather Flick (l. to r.) 

mailto:sederdinner@eliotchapel.org


 

 

P a g e  7  G r e e n l e a v e s ,  A p r i l  2 0 1 9  

Sign up online at goo.gl/forms/S9MSVzXjQ2CQeAvm1.  

http://images.acswebnetworks.com/1/2388/SIPlogoflyer.pdf
https://goo.gl/forms/S9MSVzXjQ2CQeAvm1


 

 

Get Involved! 
Social Justice in Action is a way many at Eliot choose to act their values 

and make the world more equitable. SJA works in focus areas including 

democracy and governance, racial justice, LGBTQIA justice, economic 

justice, environmental justice, and immigration justice. Each of these 

areas provides opportunities for advocacy, witness, education, and ser-

vice, while deepening relationships within and beyond Eliot. If you are 

inspired to lead an activity around one of these focus areas, the social 

justice steering committee can help! Contact us. We have simple steps 

to keep in mind when planning. You can find out 

more about UU priority areas on the UUA website. 

The first Tuesday of the month at 7:00 pm 

throughout the church year, we often invite speak-

ers or workshop leaders to speak on areas in 

which our focus areas intersect. We call these So-

cial Justice Assemblies. If you have an idea for an Assembly 

speaker for next year, please let us know. Preference will be 

given to organizations in our shared plate rotation and to 

other Eliot partner organizations.  

Working for Eliot, Our Community, and Our World 
P a g e  8  

To hear about upcoming and late-breaking 
social justice opportunities, keep an eye on 
“This Week at Eliot” and be sure to sign up 
to receive emails in your interest area:  

eepurl.com/QlcFv 

You will always be given the chance to up-
date your profile and subscription prefer-
ences at the bottom of each email. 

Alex Belongs Here! 
Exciting developments in the situation of Alex Garcia who has lived in sanctuary at Christ Church UCC in Maplewood since 
October 2017. First, Alex’s wife Carly and their 5 children moved to St. Louis to live with Alex. Then Representative Lacey 
Clay, who represents the Maplewood area in Congress, agreed to file a “private bill” for Alex. A private bill is a law written to 
provide relief for a specific person or group of people when public laws fail to do so. The bill must be approved by the House, 
Senate, and the President. Read more about the bill, actions you can take, and how to access the petition at stl-ifcla.org/
private-bill.  

Help for Kirk Care 
Hello Friends! My name is Emma and I would like your help. I 

spend some of my time volunteering with the organization 

Kirk Care. During the week I make two deliveries. Each client 

gets the amount of food they need based on how many are 

in their household. But unfortunately they only get one roll 

of toilet paper. And the worst part is it's unwrapped. This is 

extremely unhygienic for the clients. Many people have 

touched the rolls, and they are left out on an open shelf 

which, honestly, is not in the best of shape. But I would love 

your help by donating a roll of wrapped toilet paper to the 

Kirk Care bin in Adams Hall. Your donation would help a lot 

to help those in need. If you have any questions or concerns 

please reach out to me at kirkcare@eliotchapel.org. 

April SJA Assembly 
Our next Assembly speaker is from the Open Space 
Council, our Shared Plate recipient for April. Caitlin Zera, 
program manager for OSC, will share how they work to 
protect and restore land throughout the St. Louis region. 
Come on Tuesday, April 2 at 7:00 pm in Adams Hall  find 
out why we’ve chosen this organization as our partner in 
social justice work.  

SJA Assemblies happen on the first Tuesday of each 
month at 7:00 pm in Adams Hall. 

Old cars littered the banks of the Meramec River when the Open 
Space Council began working there in 1965. (Photo from Open 
Space Council website.) 

mailto:socialjustice@eliotchapel.org
http://images.acswebnetworks.com/1/2388/SJA_policies_procedures.pdf
https://www.uua.org/justice
mailto:socialjustice@eliotchapel.org
http://eepurl.com/QlcFv
https://stl-ifcla.org/private-bill
https://stl-ifcla.org/private-bill
mailto:kirkcare@eliotchapel.org?subject=Email%20for%20Emma%20Prats,%20re:%20wrapped%20toilet%20paper
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Saturday, April 27 
9:00 am to 12:00 pm at Eliot Chapel 
Karen Gender and Ann Ruger, co-facilitators 

What do you do when a friend makes a racist remark in your presence? 
When a family member jokes about people with disabilities? 
When a colleague makes a casual sexist remark or throws out a slur about an ethnic group? 

If you’re like many of us, you often find yourself tongue-tied, saying nothing, and then wish-
ing later that you’d spoken up. 

The Speak Up! Workshop, designed by the Southern Poverty Law Center, helps us recognize 
everyday bigotry and gives us the tools – and the courage -- to speak up when we encounter 
it. Over the last three years, many Eliot members and friends have taken this workshop and 
have found it very helpful. We are pleased to be able to offer it again this spring, on Satur-
day morning, April 27. 

Registration is strictly limited to 16 people. To reserve your place, please sign up on the bul-
letin board or online at goo.gl/forms/DLUnJaQiPtbDV70m1. 

A Basic Necessity for Life.   
Is it a Universal Human Right? 

In April, the Environmental Justice Team will be 

focusing on Water. Our Earth Day Service will be on 

Sunday, April 14, and we are planning a special 

multigenerational service.  

Please join us as we explore issues related to Water: 

Where does your water come from? Who used it before 

it came out of your faucet? Who uses the water after 

you have used it? Does everyone in the U.S. have access 

to clean water? At what price do they have access? 

What is threatening our access to clean water?  

After the service, join the Environmental Justice/Green 

Sanctuary Team and The Open Space Council in Adams 

Hall to learn more about issues affecting our rivers and 

streams here in Missouri and around the world.  

The April meeting of the Environmental Justice/Green 

Sanctuary Team will be Monday, April 15 at 7:00 pm in 

Room 005. Join us as we discuss what we here at Eliot 

can do to ensure access to clean water for all 

Missourians. Bring any articles or material you may 

have on water issues in Missouri. For more information, 

contact us at environmentjustice@eliotchapel.org. 

Vigil for Hope & Healing  
Every Tuesday at 5:00 pm 

Save the Date 

Meacham Park  
Homecoming Parade 
Saturday, June 1  |  10:00-3:00 pm 
Plan to join in the fun! March in the parade and 
help in Eliot’s booth!  

https://goo.gl/forms/DLUnJaQiPtbDV70m1
mailto:environmentjustice@eliotchapel.org
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Women’s Weekend 
May 17-19, 2019 

Toddhall Retreat Center in Columbia, IL 
www.eliotwomensweekend.com 

Registration available now – April 14, 2019 
 

Make Time for Mom! Get Away and Renew Your Energy! 
Stay 1 night, 2 nights, or come Saturday only. 

Join us for a time of relaxation, rejuvenation, and illuminating workshops  
to feed the mind, body and spirit. 

 

Toddhall Retreat Center is located 
30 minutes from Kirkwood   |   38 minutes from St. Charles   |   48 minutes from Alton 

Women’s Weekend is… 

 A retreat offered for  
 Women of Eliot Chapel and their friends and 

family 
 Other women of Unitarian churches in the      

surrounding area 

 A time to relax, have fun, and find community 
among women 

 A spiritual time where we can enjoy 
 The beauty of nature  
 Spiritual community  
 Our Sunday morning worship service                

held on-site 

 

 A bounty of wonderful activities, including 
 Workshops 
 Scholarship Silent Auction 
 BYOB wine tasting 
 Massage 
 Friday night "icebreaker games" 
 Crafts 
 Hiking trails 
 Dancing 
 Bonfire and songs 
 Great food and camaraderie  

                Yoga              Bonfire & Singing           Massage            Button making             Cafeteria            Sunday services              Labyrinth 
                                                                                                                    and coloring 

 Creating Photographs  

 One Stitch at a Time:        
Beginning Needlepoint 

 Zen and Your Creative Self 

 Flowmotion Hula Hooping 
 

 Yoga 

 Tapping 

 Mindstitching 

 Living the Plant-Based Life 

 Essential Oils Make and Take 

 And More!  

Workshops offered this year are: 

For more information and to register before April 14, go to www.eliotwomensweekend.com. 

If you have questions, please email womensweekend@eliotchapel.org. If you would prefer a phone call in response, please 

give us your phone number and the best times to call. One of our team members will call you back as soon as possible.     

Facilities Re-Open 

The girls’ restroom in the RE wing is back in business. The roof leak has been fixed and the room has been cleaned up. 

Thank you for your patience! 

http://www.eliotwomensweekend.com
mailto:womensweekend@eliotchapel.org


 

 

A Special Saturday Workshop from Attitudinal Healing-St. Louis 
May 4, 2019 from 9-12:30 in Adams Hall 

Come cross the bridge with Attitudinal Healing facilitators Corinne Esneault, Carole 
Glauser, and Julie Morreale as they share proven spiritual practices which lead to 
peace and joy, especially during troubling times. All three are practitioners of A 
Course in Miracles, The 12 Principles of Attitudinal Healing, and Choose Again Six-
Step Process to Freedom. Come to learn and come to share what practices you 
apply in times of trouble to regain your inner peace. The workshop is free and open 
to members and friends. A donation is appreciated to support the cost of refresh-
ments, handouts and a sharing with Eliot Chapel. Register online at 
www.ahstlouis.org or on the sign-up sheet on the Eliot Chapel bulletin board by 
May 1. Questions? Email attitudinalhealing@eliotchapel.org. 

Celebrating Asian Pacific American Heritage Month | May 2019  

Kevin So  
In concert . . . free admission  

Saturday, May 4 | 7:15 pm 

The Sanctuary at Eliot Chapel  

Eliot Chapel will celebrate Asian Pacific American Heritage Month with a 

concert by Kevin So. Since graduating from Boston Latin School in 1989, 

and in over 25 years of performing his music around the country, Chinese 

American musician Kevin So has earned the respect of fellow musicians, 

won over members of press and radio, and has built a loyal fan base 

around the world. Enjoy Kevin’s range of music – soul, rock, pop, blues, 

and country – on YouTube  then plan to attend.  

Prior to the concert at 6:00 pm in Eliot’s Adams Hall, a short, ten-minute 

video, The Model Minority Myth, will be shown. A panel will discuss the 

film  and a Q&A session will follow. Doors open at 5:30 pm and light     

refreshments will be served.  
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Better Marriages—Gateway Chapter Educational Program 

“Better Friendship, Better Marriage” 
The Importance of Friendship in Marriage 
Saturday, May 11 
7:00-8:30 pm in Adams Hall 
 

Richard B. Boswell, LCSW, family and marriage therapist, will speak on “Better Friendship, Better Marriage – The Im-
portance of Friendship in Marriage” at Eliot Chapel on Saturday, May 11 at 7:00 pm. Suggested reading is Seven Principles 
for Making Marriage Work, by John Gottman. There will be an opportunity to dialogue. There is no charge for the event but 
please RSVP by May 4 to Chris Luzecky at bettermarriagesforum@gmail.com.  

Visit us at bettermarriagesstl.org & Facebook at Gateway Better Marriages.  
Doors open at 6:30 for  socializing and light snacks.

Bridge Over Troubled Times 

mailto:attitudinalhealing@eliotchapel.org
https://www.youtube.com/user/KevinSo
mailto:bettermarriagesforum@gmail.com
http://bettermarriagesstl.org/
https://www.facebook.com/saintlouisgatewaybettermarriages/


 

 

P a g e  1 2  

 On the Calendar 
Women’s Alliance 
Womenȭs Alliance provides the women of Eliot Chapel with an opportunity for fellowship, intellectual  
stimulation, involvement, and growth. Meetings are held on the first and third Tuesdays of each month at  
9:30 am in Adams Hall to discuss books and provocative topics. On the fourth Tuesday, there is usually an outing 
to a local destination. All women are welcome.     

April Meetings 
Tuesday, April 2 – Prairie Fires by Caroline Fraser. Discussion Leader – Ellen Luckow. 
Tuesday, April 16 – Food Outreach. Coordinator – Barb Jones.  
Tuesday, April 23 – Book Selection Process. Coordinators – Sue Webster, Peggy Lashly,  
     and Ellen Luckow.   

Eliot’s Grief Support Group meets 

on alternating Thursday afternoons in the DuBois Library. Everyone is welcome. Upcom-
ing meetings are scheduled for: 

 Thursday, April 4 at 3:00 pm 
 Thursday, April 18 at 3:00 pm 

The Pastoral Care Associates Team will meet on Thursday, April 11 at 7:00 pm in 

Rev. Jim's office as well as on Tuesday, April 16 at 1:30 pm in the Frederick–Gray Room. 

First Unitarian Church of St. Louis’ Clark Lecture 
Brittany Packnett – activist, educator, writer, and last year’s Ware lecturer at GA – is the 
2019 Clark Lecturer at First Unitarian Church of St. Louis on Sunday, April 7 at 7:00 pm. 
Packnett will speak on the topic of ‘Love & Power.’ For additional information, call the 
First Unitarian church office at 314-361-0595.  

Transylvanian  

Crafts For Sale 
The Partner Church Committee will be selling craft items made by the 
women in our partner village of Nyárádszentmárton (in Transylvania) 
in Adams Hall after both services on Sunday, April 28. The money from 
the sales goes directly to the women who then use some of the money 
to benefit the Unitarian church in the village.  

Represent Eliot Chapel! 
If you want to be a delegate representing Eliot Chapel at the MidAmerica Regional Assembly 

in St. Louis, April 5-7, please contact the front office. The business meeting will take place 

Saturday, April 6 at 10:45 am in the Grand Ballroom of the Marriott St. Louis Airport Hotel. All 

delegates must submit their credentials a minimum of thirty (30) minutes before the start of 

the meeting.    

If you are attending the UUA General Assembly in Spokane this summer (June 19-23), and 

would like to be a delegate representing Eliot Chapel, please contact the front office. 

mailto:frontoffice@eliotchapel.org?subject=Regional%20Assembly%20Delegate
mailto:frontoffice@eliotchapel.org?subject=Regional%20Assembly%20Delegate
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On the Big Screen 
Is your group considering showing a movie, documentary, 

or TV show clip at Eliot as part of a program or for a discus-

sion group? If so, please check with the front office first. 

Churches are not exempt from copyright laws and most 

movies are licensed for personal, in-home use only. Movies 

shown at church are considered a public performance.  

Luckily, Eliot has a license that gives us legal access to 

thousands of movies, from blockbusters to documentaries 

to cartoons! It’s possible your desired movie is on this list. 

If it’s not, you can search the collection and find a suitable 

replacement.  

Please help Eliot stay in copyright compliance and take this 

step before planning a movie event.  Reach the front office 

at frontoffice@eliotchapel.org. 

Anne Marie Grassmann and her family as they 

mourn the passing of her nephew Jeff Olsen.  

Brett Tanaka as he recovers from a concussion 

sustained in an automobile accident. Brett is the 

son of Lanette and Steve Tanaka.  

mailto:frontoffice@eliotchapel.org?subject=movie%20event


 

 

April Worship Sunday Services 

9:30 and 11:00 am 
September – May 
 
10:00 am only 
Memorial Day through  
Labor Day 
 

Aprilȭs worship theme is Wholeness. 

Eliot Chapel Clergy 
 

Rev. Barbara Gadon, 

Lead Minister on sabbatical 
 

Rev. Terry Davis, 

Sabbatical Minister 
 

Rev. Jim Crawford, 

Minister of Pastoral Care 
 

Rev. John Robinson, 

Minister Emeritus 
 

Eliot Chapel Staff  
 

Scott Stewart, 

Director of Religious Education 

Christie Lee, Asst. Director of 

Religious Education 
 

Jan Chamberlin, 

Music Director 

Pianists: 

   Dr. David Nalesnik 

   Gail Hintz 
 

Camille Novak, 

Director of Finance and 

Operations  

Christie Lee, 

Administrative Assistant 

Debby Lovell, 

Communications Specialist 

Myron Simms, 

Facilities Manager 

Ed Liebman, 

Sunday Custodian 

Heather Flick, 

Sunday Front Office Assistant 

Jeanne Olson, 

Volunteer Office Assistant 
 

Sunday, April 7 – 10:00 am service at Clayton High School 
“Fueling The Fire of Commitment” – Rev. Jason Shelton 
Anyone can start a fire. A match, some kindling, and poof! But what does it take to 
keep that fire burning? How do we fuel the fire of our commitments so that they bring 
light and warmth over the long haul? That is the essential question of stewardship 
which we'll look at this Sunday. Please leave your matches at home.  

Join us for this all-congregation service at the Clayton High School Auditorium, 1 Mark 
Twain Circle, in Clayton. Stay afterward for coffee, cookies, and conversation in the 
High School Commons.  
Featured Musicians: Rev. Jason Shelton, Eliot choirs, and band. 

The Reverend Jason Shelton is an award-winning composer, arranger, conductor, song 
and worship leader, workshop presenter, and coach for clergy and musicians looking to 
deepen their collaborative relationships. He has written and arranged many beloved UU 
hymns, including Answering the Call of Love, Morning Has Come, and, of course, The 
Fire of Commitment. 
 
Sunday, April 14 – 9:30 and 11:00 am 
Earth Day: “Cherish Water, Cherish Life” – Rev. Terry Davis  
According to National Geographic, the amount of moisture on the Earth has not 
changed. The water that dinosaurs drank millions of years ago is the same water that 
falls as rain today. Will there be enough for a more crowded world? UUs of all ages are 
invited to join us for this multigenerational Earth Day service where we’ll celebrate this 
precious resource and recommit ourselves to protecting it and the many forms of life it 
nourishes. Note that Religious Education classes for elementary children won't meet 
this Sunday so Eliot children can participate in this special service. 
Featured Musicians: ȰNo Strings Attachedȱ and Womenȭs Chorale 
 
Sunday, April 21 – 9:30 and 11:00 am 
“Easter Sunday Service” – Rev. Terry Davis 
In the Christian tradition, Easter is a time to revisit the story of the empty tomb and to 
celebrate the resurrection of Jesus and the triumph of life over death. As Unitarian 
Universalists, this day perhaps offers us an opportunity to ask ourselves, “In what 
ways are we living as persons entombed? How might we break free in thought and 
spirit and live a new life?” 
Featured Musicians: Eliot Choir and Childrenȭs Chalice Choir 
 
Sunday, April 28 – 9:30 and 11:00 am 
“The Alchemy of Faith- Spiritual Wholeness in a Time of Change” – Sarah Lammert  
Rev. Lammert will explore three practices for spiritual wholeness in a challenging time 
to help us all stay engaged: staying curious, having beginner’s mind, and looking at 
everyday self care as everyday spiritual practice.  
Featured Musicians: Nancy Collis' "Young at Harp" trio & Chamber Singers  

The Rev. Sarah Lammert grew up in Clayton and has long roots in St. Louis on both sides 
of her family. She lives in Boston now, where she serves the UUA as the Co-Director for 
Ministries and Faith Development along with Dr. Janice Marie Johnson. Together with 
their staff they provide support for religious professionals and lay leaders, including 
financial tools, insurance, credentialing and professional development, transitions 
services, youth and young adult ministries, and religious education curricula. Sarah 
received an honorary Doctorate in Sacred Theology from Starr King School for the 
Ministry in 2018. She is the mother of 2 young adult women.  


